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TOWN OF SARATOGA 
PLANNING BOARD DRAFT MINUTES  

 

November 28, 2012 
 

Chairman Ian Murray called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.  
 
Planning Clerk Linda McCabe called the roll:  Chairman Ian Murray – present, Laurie Griffen – 
present, Patrick Hanehan – present, Robert McConnell – present, Jennifer Koval – present, Joseph 
Lewandowski – present, Brandon Myers – present, Alternate George Olsen – present.  
 
Also attending: Town Engineer Ken Martin, Dean Long, Michael Cusack, Barbara & John 
Murphy, Penelope Benson-Wright, Bernard Buff, Richard Cutting Miller, Bob & Julie Stokes, 
Gay Gamage, Kim & Dave Austin, Marshall & Mary Ellen Cassidy, Clarisse Kilayko, Todd 
Fiorentino and many other interested persons. (Sign-in sheet is on file in the Planning Clerk’s 
office) 
 
Approval of Minutes: A motion was made by Patrick Hanehan, seconded by Laurie Griffen 
to accept the meeting minutes of October 25, 2012.  Chairman Ian Murray – aye, Laurie 
Griffen – aye, Jennifer Koval – aye, Patrick Hanehan – aye, Robert McConnell – aye, Joseph 
Lewandowski – abstained due to absence at the Oct. 25th meeting, Brandon Myers – aye, 
Alternate George Olsen – aye. Carried 7 – 0   
Approved 
 
 

Continued Public Hearing for Special Use Permit for a Telecommunications Tower 
 
Verizon Wireless /Cellco Partnership#12-04 Owner:  Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Peck 
Michael E. Cusack, Young/Sommer LLC      178 Wagmans Ridge Rd. 
5 Palisades Dr.         Saratoga Springs, NY 12866 
Albany, NY 12205 
S/B/L 181.-1-5 
Location:  178 Wagmans Ridge Rd. 
 
Returning Applicant seeks a Special Use Permit to construct an unmanned telecommunications 
tower on the lands of Joseph and Patricia Peck, located at 178 Wagmans Ridge Rd.   
 
Mr. Michael Cusack, on behalf of Verizon Wireless, introduced himself and his team to the 
public.  He reviewed their application and stated he filed a written response to questions that 
arose at the public hearing last month and will answer as many questions as he can.  He said 
their response is posted on the Town’s website, but he wanted to speak upon certain aspects of 
that public hearing presentation because he believes it will answer some of the comments that 
came up at that hearing.  He stated their application is for a public utility; personal wireless 
service facility, proposed to be located on the Peck property, which is a 146 acre farm parcel.  It 
is located in the rural district, which is the only zoning district the Town of Saratoga allows for 
the location of telecommunication towers.   
The facility, as proposed, is located on a single parcel as required by the Town of Saratoga 
zoning law.   The monopole itself, in its original location, is a minimum distance of 236’ from 
the nearest residential dwelling and approximately 300’ from Wagmans Ridge Rd.  The ranges 
of distances are approximately 160’ from the nearest property line to a maximum distance of 
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approximately 829’ from Southard Rd.  These distances are important because they fully comply 
with the required setback for any property line which is equal to 100% of the height of the 
tower; zoning regulation 400-13, I (2).  The facility, as originally proposed, complies with the 
Town’s zoning regulations.  The intent and purpose of the facility is to provide new emergency 
and non-emergency coverage to a substantial area of the north-western part of the Town of 
Saratoga.   
He reiterated that they provided a detailed description of the coverage gaps in their materials, as 
well as depicted on the large display board.   The proposed facility will provide new local 
coverage to an estimated 19.7 road miles within the Town of Saratoga, 1,139 persons within the 
Town of Saratoga or approximately 20% of the Town’s population, and more than 13 square 
miles of territory within the Town of Saratoga or approximately 30% of the total square miles in 
the Town.  So it is fair and accurate to state that the project is intended to solve coverage and 
capacity problems within the Town of Saratoga and not within the city of Saratoga Springs or 
adjoining municipalities such as Wilton.   
He stated they’ve provided a wide variety of technical information that documents, statistically, 
that unprecedented growth and sharply increasing wireless usage patterns since 2009, that have 
resulted in a nationwide shortage of available spectrum and severe capacity limitations within 
existing networks.  It is particularly true near densely populated and developed urban and 
suburban population centers, such as surrounding municipalities in suburban sections of the 
Town of Saratoga.  He said they are planning for the current need as well as the future need in 
terms of coverage.   
Several months have been put in by the Planning Board looking at alternative sites; at the June 
27th meeting the Board asked Verizon Wireless to consider camouflaging this facility as a farm 
silo since it would be more consistent with the surrounding agricultural district.  As a result, 
Verizon Wireless agreed to come up with an alternative design for a farm silo.  It would still be 
an 80’ tall monopole, only located within a silo structure.  There is a 10’ height increase for the 
dome of the silo which is the vent and yes it can be done and yes, it is something Verizon 
Wireless agrees to do at that location and height if requested by the Planning Board.  The 
Planning Board has looked at, considered and evaluated three alternative sites.  The first is 
approximately the same ground level elevation of 413’ and is referred to as Alternative #1 and is 
approximately 295’ to the south of the original location they applied for.  They evaluated that 
location and a monopole or silo is feasible there and they are agreeable to locating at the 
Alternative #1 site.  Alternative #2, located at a lower area of approximately 840’ south, is 
located north of the existing concrete farm silage bunkers on the Peck farm.  They determined 
that a tower height of 120’ would be required at that location.  It’s feasible for a monopole but 
too tall for a silo structure.  Alternative #3 is approximately 290’ east, northeast of the original 
location.  It is basically right along the farm road and there is a slight drop in ground elevation 
there of approximately 14’-15’.  They believe that the location will work from a technical 
standpoint and will satisfy their coverage need.  The height would have to be slightly higher; 90’ 
instead of 80’ and an additional 10’ with the silo dome, so a 100’ height in total.  The 
application is for the original location and while the alternate locations are feasible, they have to 
be able to secure the chosen alternate location with the landowner under the same terms they 
currently have with the owner.   
Mr. Cusack stated he knows the public would like Verizon Wireless to not build anything, but 
they would like to know tonight, if something is to be built, which site the public and the Board 
prefers.  If they had been able to find an existing structure to erect upon they would have done 
so, but no structure exists that will work for them.   
The light radio cube technology brought up at the last meeting has generated a lot of excitement 
but it has potential for densely populated areas, urban areas, subway stations; it doesn’t have 
sufficient power or the ability to do wide area coverage the way traditional cell towers do.  In a 
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rural, suburban environment such as this area, you are looking for wide area coverage.  The light 
radio cube technology may be something to employ at the Times Union Center, but not made for 
the use they are here for.   
He stated he believes they’ve previously explained why the Independent Tower site won’t work 
for the northwest side of the town.  This Wagmans Ridge tower will provide significant benefits 
to the Town, moving from the traditional 3G network to a new 4G network.  He said they’ve 
been working on this transition since 2010 and they’re now focusing solely on 4G technology; 
more importantly, manufacturers beginning next year, will no longer be making the 3G 
technology; everything will be moved up to 4G.  If this site is approved in 2012, the technology 
that is now in place for voice will be transitioned over to the 4G technology.  Looking at the 
various evolutions of this technology, it becomes relevant for them to focus on what they’re 
putting out statewide and nationally.  This will still serve the emergency needs of the public and 
some of the new technologies that will be encompassed by the 4G are the speed for data is 
surpassing T1 speeds and approaching fiber speeds on the wireless network.  That offers benefits 
not just for personal use, but for emergency communications such as law enforcement and 
medical technology.  They are working on next generation 911 service which includes the 
nations first text to 911 service.  This technology will help the deaf and hard of hearing and 
more persons who are in a stressful environment where they can’t talk; it will help them reach 
out for emergency services via text messages.  The unfortunate thing right now is, if you try to 
text 911 on any system, you would not get through to anyone.  These were hard lessons learned 
at the Virginia Tech shooting that translated these needs to the next generation 911 system.   
This is touched upon in the materials that are included in Rick’s narrative, Tab 6, in the 
application.  An initiative was kicked off last week, where Verizon Wireless is supporting 
technology of wireless networks that will allow patients to send readings directly to their 
physicians from home, as well as alert physicians of patients with chronic diseases who require 
medical intervention.  This support also includes activities for telemedicine which is intended to 
bring much needed specialty care image interpretation services to rural areas.  So this is much 
more than text messaging and facebook when you think of 4G technology.  There’s a lot going 
on behind the scenes; they have to plan the network, build the network for the future and that is 
what they are here doing. 
Chairman Ian Murray stated the Board has spent a lot of time understanding and reviewing this 
application.  He asked if the Board had any questions at this time; there were none. 
 
Chairman Ian Murray resumed the Public Hearing at 7:56 p.m., asking those wishing to 
speak to please stand and state their name and address and if anyone has documentation they’d 
like to supply to the Board to please do so. 
 
The following persons spoke in opposition to this application: 
 

Jocelyn Perillo, Realtor 
Jennifer Moreau, 210 Co. Rt. 68 (letter) 
Kyle & Debra Stark, 229 Southard Rd. (letter) 
Laura Mindlin (letter) 
Ed Curtain (letter) 
Stephen Cutting-Miller, 106 Southard Rd. 
John Bevis, 104 Co. Rt. 68 (letter) 
Priscilla DeGrosso, 130 Burke Rd. 
Mark Lynett, Realtor for Stephen Cutting-Miller (letter) 
Marshall Cassidy, 157 Walsh Rd. 
Gina Michelin, 251 Co. Rt. 67 (letter) 
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Penelope Benson-Wright, 175 Burke Rd. (letter) 
Lisa Mitson, 100 Southard Rd. (letter) 
Bob Stokes, 173 Burke Rd. (letter) 
Cynthia Neemer, 124 Wagmans Ridge Rd. (letter) 
Cynthia Reeves, 149 Burke Rd. (letter) 
Charlie Zetterstrom, 138 Hillandale Farm Rd. (letter) 
Julia Stokes, 173 Burke Rd. (letter, National Registry of Historic Places) 
Tom & Sharon Barber, 178 Walsh Rd. (letter) 
Richard & Shirley Reuther, 137 Burke Rd. (letter) 
Lisa Ribons, Patricia Casey, 104 Dans View Rd. (letter) 
Dan Casey, Dans View Rd. (letter) 
Todd Fiorentino, 134 Wagmans Ridge Rd. (information by Dr. David O. Carpenter, 
information on property values) 
Bernard Buff, 171 Southard Rd. stated he’s been in the business since 1994 
Tim Gerber, 144 Wagmans Ridge Rd. (letter) 
Sarah Sullivan, 138 Wagmans Ridge Rd. (letter) 
Clark Shaffer, 246 Co. Rd. 67 
Kim Austen, 142 Wagmans Ridge Rd. (information on cell tower safety regulations & 
potential health issues, petition, survey and letter from Jacob F. Lamme, Attorney on behalf of 
Wagmans Ridge Road Neighbors) 
David Austen, 142 Wagmans Ridge Rd. (read a letter from George M. Rodgers, 406 Co.  
Rt. 68) 
Barbara Marshall, 146 Southard Rd. (letter) 
Andy Sheeran, 178 Co. Rt. 69 stated he was speaking on behalf of his mother who owns the 
property at 174 Burke Rd.  He said that property is the second or third highest hilltop in the 
county, a road is already in place and locating the tower there would alleviate the viewshed upset 
of the Wagmans Ridge residents; if Verizon Wireless would like to look at it, the lot is available 
and it is possible it could work for them.  
 
Robert McConnell stated, not to muddy the waters, but he has real concern about local Town 
coverage.  He said the Board had concerns three years ago about coverage on Rt. 29 and since 
2009 we still have no coverage on most of Rt. 29.  Do you have any plans to cover that area? 
 
Mr. Cusack responded the facility will cover Rt. 29 in the areas shown in their application. 
 
Jennifer Koval stated normal silos range in size from 70’ – 90’.  When questioned if a silo would 
work at the Alternative #2 site, in some of the information given the Board it states that it is 
possible to do a tower near the barn at Alternative #2 site, now you say no, that it’s too tall and 
too difficult to do a silo, that it’s not feasible.   
 
Kathy Pomponio, one of Mr. Cusack’s team members, stated it would look ridiculous.   
 
Jennifer Koval responded it is in writing where you talk about a silo in that location.  
  
Mr. Cusack said yes, Dave Weidenreder stated in his report that was filed with the Board on Oct. 
17, 2012, the use of the camouflage silo alternative isn’t recommended due to the taller height to 
overcome the terrain challenges.   
   
Chairman Ian Murray stated at a meeting he had with Mr. Cusack, they discussed that the silo 
could possibly happen at that site, correct?   
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Mr. Cusack said yes, technically speaking, a height of 120’ will provide the coverage of the area 
for Verizon Wireless.  If it is the consensus of the Board to approve, that site will work.   
 
Chairman Ian Murray added with the silo, as we had discussed at a prior meeting for that 
location.   
 
Mr. Cusack said it is their judgement that if the height was taller than they thought it would be, it 
may not be feasible at Alternative #2 site; if they can get the height down to 100 ‘or so, a silo 
may work at that location. 
 
Town Engineer Ken Martin asked what Mr. Cusack meant by not feasible; what’s the reason. 
 
Mr. Cusack responded it’s out of character with it being so tall; Kathy Pomponio interjected its 
nuts, it would be enormous.  
 
Town Engineer Ken Martin stated you’re saying it’s just the aesthetics of it.  
 
Kathy Pomponio said it would be very wide and taller than the normal silos.   
 
Town Engineer Ken Martin stated he drove by one in PA that was 140’ high so he’s seen them. 
It was in an open field and what made it look abnormal, is that you don’t see silos a mile away 
from a barn; he grew up on a farm so he knows.   
 
Jennifer Koval said that’s her problem with putting a silo at any of the other locations; unless the 
building that sits next to the tower looks like a barn, it would look ridiculous.   
 
Kathy Pomponio said they’ve done that.   
 
Jennifer Koval stated she’d like to poll the neighbors and ask which spot they’d prefer and a silo 
or a tower.  If the Board finds they can’t deny this, she’d like the neighbors to decide where it 
will go.  She then said the Board would like to know what the neighbors would prefer if 
choosing the site.   
 
Kim Austen stated, speaking for the all the residents who have hired attorney Jacob Lamme 
concerning this application, they prefer a silo structure, which is feasible according to the 
companies that build these types of silos.  She said she found the manufacturer of the Ft. Edward 
silo, and they say they can do 140’.  Does it look ridicules, yes it does, but it will look much less 
ridicules if sitting next to a barn structure, a whole farm environment, instead of shoved several 
hundred feet across a field sitting alone.  Also, concerning property values, they don’t think it’s 
a decided decision, they believe it’s an opinion of Verizon and they can show contradictory 
evidence of drops in property values.  So silo or not, they’d prefer it next to the Peck’s property 
and the large barn structure will be fine too.   
 
Chairman Ian Murray asked if there were any other comments for the Public Hearing; there were 
none.  
 
Chairman Ian Murray closed the Public Hearing at 9:53 p.m.   
 
Chairman Ian Murray then asked Mr. Cusack if he had any comments.   
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Mr. Cusack responded he doesn’t think there is anything gained by surveying the neighbors 
since they’ve had two public hearings. Although he appreciates the sentiment, they’ve had the 
public hearings and the prevailing mood is deny the application.  This Board on the other hand, 
has put in 5 – 6 months into looking at alternatives and unfortunately they didn’t get much 
feedback from people on where this thing should go.  He believes the Board has given 
reasonable alternatives and he’d like to see what site the Board has decided on so they know 
what they’re deciding for and so that they can come in at the next meeting and talk to the Board 
about alternatives at the chosen location.   
 
Chairman Ian Murray stated that is what they are planning to do.  He appreciates Mr. Cusack 
trying to help move this along, but again, the Board members are appointed to this position and 
as such, the Board is tasked to complete jobs like this.  He understands where some Board 
members are coming from, and that their sentiments are heartfelt and that they’re trying to 
resolve a sticky issue here. The Board has reached a point in the application where they have to 
move forward with site selection so they can get their engineering work complete, the SEQR 
completed, make a determination on SEQR and make a determination on the application.  He 
then said this will not be an actual vote, it’s a poll of the Board.  He will ask the Board what 
their thoughts are and their site selection so they can move forward and get a consensus on how 
to tell the Applicant to move forward.  
 
Chairman Ian Murray asked for a roll call poll of the Board for site selection for the location of 
the proposed cell tower.  Consultant Dean Long stated that even though the Board has a 
sophisticated application before them, this poll is like a sketch plan where you are trying to give 
the Applicant guidance to move forward and not making a decision to absolutely approve it.  
Chairman Ian Murray stated correct; to move forward on engineering and move forward on 
SEQR determination. 
 
Clerk Linda McCabe polled the Board: 
 
Chairman Ian Murray – Farm site Alternative #2.  That site will have fewer impacts to the 
neighbors and the community.   The Peck’s, going forward with this, are impacting everyone so 
he feels they should be the ones to bear the brunt of the impact and it should be at the farm site.  
The Peck’s being the hosts for this tower will be the ones who benefit financially from this, so 
again, this is the most appropriate site for the tower and for the view shed this is definitely the 
place to go, especially with a silo at this location since it will blend in with the farm buildings 
and the aesthetics of the farm area. 
Laurie Griffen – Farm site Alternative #2.  Same sentiment as Chairman Ian Murray;  she’d 
like to move the shot clock so she can digest this a bit longer but she’s got the general gist of 
what they’re doing and she would definitely like to see it toward the barn.  Most folks are 
farmers and she likes big open fields; she would not want something in the middle of her open 
fields.  In the scheme of things it fits better at the barn area.  In light of some of the research 
presented, true, you don’t see a lot of silos built that tall anymore, however if it’s feasible it 
would fit better than what you’d see otherwise.  As far as the view shed is concerned, even 
though the silo would be taller, the line of sight is all the same.  You’re on the same horizon, the 
same plain, so it moves your eyes back over to something already there and opens it up.  So she 
has the same sentiment as the Chairman.  
Brandon Myers – Atlernative site #2.  He understands the limitations of the silo and they don’t 
even know exactly what size it would be for it to work; sounds like it may be massive, which to 
him would be worse in the middle of a field. 
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Jennifer Koval – Farm site Alternative #2.  Originally she was for Alternate site #2 with a silo, 
but depending upon the size of it she may be for a tower at Alternative #2 site.  It is furthest 
away from the neighbors that it would impact the most and it keeps the visual farmstead 
clustered together and keeps the rest of the vista open. 
Patrick Hanehan – Alternative #3, he feels natural screening is best and thinks it would be less 
visible there. 
Robert McConnell – Farm site Alternative #2.  He’d prefer not to see it at all, but if they must 
choose, go with a silo near the barn; after a while they’ll get used to it.  He just feels bad for the 
neighbors in close proximity to it.   
Joseph Lewandowski – Alternative #3.  He agrees with Patrick Hanehan; the natural screening 
of the structure is better and he feels it will be less obtrusive than #2. 
Alternate George Olsen – Farm site Alternative #2.  At first he thought #3 would be less 
intrusive to the skyline and view shed, but he thinks it has the most direct impact on the 
immediate neighbors, so if it’s a choice between those that have to look at it from 3 – 4 miles 
away or those that have to be right next to it, you can mitigate the impact on site #2 and that is 
the one he prefers. 
 
Chairman Ian Murray stated the Site Selection is the Alternative #2 site; the farm location.  The 
Board will move forward with the balance of the engineering work on that site and begin closing 
out the SEQR EAF and the visual on that location.  Chairman Ian Murray stated there have been 
concerns of what the silo and monopole will look like.  He asked if Dave Weidenreder can do 
some simulations of that for the Board and Mr. Cusack responded there are some on record 
already; they’ll look at what they have and see what they can come up with. 
Laurie Griffen stated that when they have done their site simulations they did not include the 
buildings.  She asked if they can include the buildings on the property in the simulations. 
Mr. Cusack responded their application is for the original site.  They have some leg work they 
need to do and he’ll let the Board know if they can do it.  He then stated that to be fair the silo is 
not a viable alternative at location #2.   
Chairman Ian Murray stated, not to be combative, but the Board cannot take that verbally; Mr. 
Cusack will have to back that up showing it cannot work.  This Board has done its research also, 
beyond what was submitted by Mr. Cusack, they’ve studied the companies that build them, they 
know what’s there and again, not to be combative, they want to look at every option there is to 
protect the community and our neighbors. 
 
All letters and information that were provided to the Board are on file in the Clerk’s office and 
are also attached at the end of the minutes on the Town’s website. 
 
Chairman Ian Murray made a motion, seconded by Laurie Griffen to declare Town of Saratoga 
Planning Board as Lead Agency for this application.  Chairman Ian Murray – aye, Laurie Griffen – 
aye, Patrick Hanehan – aye, Robert McConnell – aye, Jennifer Koval –aye, Joseph Lewandowski – aye, 
Brandon Myers – aye.  Carried 7 - 0 
 
Chairman Ian Murray asked if there were any other questions; there were none.   
 
Old Business:   
 
New Business:  SEQR Workshop will be held at 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, December 11, 2012. 
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Laurie Griffen made a motion, seconded by Robert McConnell to adjourn the meeting at 
10:13 p.m.  Chairman Ian Murray – aye, Laurie Griffen – aye, Jennifer Koval – aye, Patrick 
Hanehan – aye, Robert McConnell – aye, Joseph Lewandowski - aye, Brandon Myers – aye. 
Carried 7 – 0 
Meeting Adjourned 
 
The next regular meeting will be held Wednesday, December 19, 2012 at 7:30 PM. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Linda A. McCabe 
Planning Clerk 
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